1833 107th Avenue Oakland, California 94603

(510) 632-8031 – Home (510) 604-2023 – Mobile
August 9, 2007

The Honorable Tom Bates

Mayor

City of Berkeley California

2180 Milvia Street

Berkeley, California 94704

Dear Mayor Bates:

It has come to my attention that after fifteen years of our non profit organization MW Prince Hall Arms Inc., residing in Berkeley and with our relentless activity to promote and provide the citizens of South Berkeley with quality low-income seniors housing the City staff are once again erecting barriers to curtail our efforts. 

We are again being side tracked by the very city that we have donated our property, money and dedicated fifteen years of our lives to serve.  We have been led to believe over the years that we were partners in this venture.  But it is becoming increasingly evident every time we get close to closing the housing project and build the development your government finds a way to stop us. We have a reputable funding source, Wells Fargo Multifamily Capital, whose principal underwriter has written you directly requesting your intervention and a meeting with you with the results of no courtesy of a response and action to no avail.

Your City Attorney, Manuela Albuquerque, has caused the most recent problem and hindrance to the development of Prince Hall Arms’ senior housing development. Attorney Albuquerque is now questioning the use of a standard and traditional senior community room noted on the design plans and she argues because the project is located in a high poverty area it does not qualify for participation in the Section 8 Voucher program. Nevertheless, we do not see the relevance of these concerns that it would cause her to halt the project keeping us from appearing before the Zoning Adjustment Board (ZAB) at its Thursday, February 14, 2007 meeting. We have yet to be able to move from this stalemate to ZAB.

Ms. Albuquerque and as well as the City Manager, Phil Kamlarz actions are viewed by our organization and the community as one last desperate effort to run us out of your city and take our property. What we don’t understand is why?  Could it be that we are despised because our fraternity has provided community services in the State of California since 1855?  Could it be that Masons and their sisters the Order of the Eastern Star have served the Berkeley community with their charitable programs since the turn of the century? 

Perhaps it is because being a prominent African American Mutual Aid Organization in this country since 1773.  Perhaps it is because one of our members Frederick Douglas fought for Women’s rights along with such notable Women’s Rights Advocates such as Susan B. Anthony and Victoria Woodall, so that the abolition of slavery and women’s rights were spoken in the same breath and fought on the same battlefield.  Perhaps it is Because Ms. Woodall and Mr. Douglas where once nominated on the same ticket for President and Vice President of the United States of America. 

Maybe it is because Musician from East Gate Lodge No. 44 gave concerts and donated the proceeds to the defense of the Scotts Borrow Boys. Could it be because we raised money for the Civil Rights Movement in Berkeley and sent it to Alabama, Mississippi, and Georgia in the fifties and sixties?  Maybe it is because Medgar Evers NAACP office in Meridian Mississippi was housed in the Prince Hall Lodge Hall Building, free of rent and was staffed by blacks, whites, men, women and gays.  Could it be that the Senior Deacon of Dexter Avenue Baptist Church.  Brother Nesbitt (a Prince Hall Mason) gave Martin Luther King Jr., his first job as a minister and spearheaded the Civil Rights Movement in Alabama.

Perhaps it is because the Prince Hall Masons in Monrovia Liberia provided safe refuge from the massacres during their Civil War.  Tell me Mr. Mayor if we are guilty of discrimination why do we raise funds for AIDS, Breast Cancer Awareness, Battered Women and Youth Programs. I have been a Mason for 30 years and I have never seen anything that even suggests that gay people cannot be members.  We can defend our human rights record can Berkeley defend theirs.

I believe Mr. Mayor that the City Attorney should be more concerned with Berkeley’s record before she looks at ours.  I have property interests in both Beaumont and Jasper Texas and I am treated with more respect and equality than in Berkeley.  In fact, African American nonprofits and developers have a much higher success ratio there than in your city. I find the south including Atlanta Georgia, Fort Lauderdale Florida and even Meridian Mississippi to have a better success ratio than you.  She should be concerned that more minority non-profits are not involved in the development process and that more mutual aid societies are not working in South Berkeley. She should be encouraging more much needed development in underdeveloped predominantly African American South Berkeley.   

Please Mr. Mayor advise me on why we are being attacked again.  When we are on the verge of completing this much-needed housing project in the predominantly African American section of your city. We are just Fraternal Orders no more are no less than your beloved fraternities and sororities at the UC Berkeley Campus.  With the exception that we give to our community.  Without regards to race, creed, color, religion sex or sexual orientation.

Mr. Mayor as African Americans we are well aware of what constitutes discrimination.  We unfortunately have first hand experience.  Because you see we where victims of it far before anyone else and are still victims today.  But MWPHA Inc. will do as African Americans have done for centuries.  We will find a way to insure that racism does not stand in our way.  You see, when it comes to discrimination it is not easy but it is a way of life for us.  But we will not allow anyone to use the discrimination of one group as a tool to discriminate against another when both are victims.  East Gate Lodge No. 44 F&AM and Star of the East Chapter 60 OESPHRA will celebrate their eightieth anniversary next year and we plan on celebrating it on Martin Luther King JR. Way in Berkeley where we have been serving our community since 1928.  Of course you and your staff will be invited.  

Mr. Mayor we expect your full cooperation in this matter so that we can move on with our project.  We need to go to the Zoning Adjustment Board (ZAB) as soon as possible so that this project can be completed.  As I recall in a meeting with you last year you expressed your concerns and even threatened to halt the project if there wasn’t substantial movement.  Since then there has been significant movement on our part.  But again the holdup is coming from the very system that demanded movement.  As your development partner we felt that you should know how we feel before we express our feelings to the rest of the world.  Our board requests a meeting with you, the city attorney, the city manager the housing coordinator and concerned members of the community at your earliest convenience.  

You may contact me at (510) 632-8031 Home (510) 604-2023 Business or mwnorcal@sbcglobal.net.  Thank you for your patience and understanding.

I look forward your assistance and response in this regard.

Malcolm Westbrooks

Vice President MW Prince Hall Arms Inc

Board of Directors

cc: Councilmember Max Anderson
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